
BONUS: MERRY CHRISTMAS, MARY ANNE! 

 

SOUND: FOOTSTEPS, CRUNCHING THROUGH SNOW.  

 

MARY ANNE: 

Ooooooh! All this snow! I don’t see why we had to leave 
Moonshine behind and stomp around in the snow like a couple 

of… of… caribou! 
 

CHANCE: 

 Gezundheit, Miss. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 Leaving the children alone on a night like this…! 
 

CHANCE: 

 Aw, they ain’t alone. Billy’s with them, ain’t he? 
 

MARY ANNE: 

 Billy is eleven, Chance! 

 

CHANCE: 

Fine age to learn some management skills. Watch out for 

that ice, there. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 Watch out for the what—wh-whoooa! 
 

CHANCE: 

 Caught you. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 M-my, so you have. 

 

CHANCE AND MARY ANNE: 

 (KISS. THEN, GIGGLE) 

 

CHANCE: 

 Now come on. Dinner ain’t gonna steal itself. 
 

MARY ANNE: 

Oh, I don’t know, Chance. It doesn’t seem right, stealing— 
 

CHANCE: 

Stealing? Well, of course you’re gonna steal. You’re a 
bandit now, Mary Anne.  

 



MARY ANNE: 

Stealing is not what I meant, Chance, and you know it. 

Stealing people’s dinners? On Christmas Eve? 
 

CHANCE: 

Oh, they’ll find other food. I didn’t pick anyone couldn’t 
survive. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 Chance! 

 

CHANCE: 

 What do you want our little ones to do? Starve?  

 (PAUSE) 

Look. I… I’m sorry. But when it gets cold like this, when 
the snow starts coming down out here… you learn to take 
care of your own, and let everyone else figure their own 

selves out. I’d let the little ones eat my own foot before 
I let them go hungry. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 I… am slightly concerned you mean that, Chance. 
 

CHANCE: 

The little ones can only eat canned beans so many nights. 

They need a big Christmas dinner, show them everything’s 
okay. We’ll worry about the rest of the world when the 
world thaws out. For now, we take care of our own. Okay? 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 Well, that’s… better thought out than I expected. 
 

CHANCE: 

You know I love to keep you on your toes, Miss. Now cut out 

that hollering. The house is just up ahead. 

 

And you remember the plan? 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 (WHISPER) 

While you go in and raid their pantry, I’m to stand lookout 
by the door. Good luck, Chance. 

 

CHANCE: 

 Eh. 

 

SOUND: GUN COCKING. 



 

 I don’t need it. 
 

SOUND: DOOR CREAKS. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

(SHIVERING)  

 Cold… so cold… 
  

Be a good lookout, Mary Anne Sequoyah. Chance is counting 

on you. She takes care of you so well… you have to take 
care of her. 

 

Oh, but it would be easier to take care of her if it 

weren’t so cold! 
 

SOUND: BABY CRIES. 

 

 What in the world…? 
 

 That couldn’t be… 
 (BEAT) 

It will only take a minute to check, I suppose. Just… just 
a minute… 

 

SOUND: FOOTSTEPS. CRYING GROWS. 

 

What in the world? A bundle in the snow…?  
(GASPS) 

Oh my word! It’s a baby!  
 

VOICE 1: 

 (DISTANT) 

Good of Parsons to share a drink with us on Christmas Eve. 

Unaccountably charitable of him. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 (WHISPER) 

 Oh no! Chance! 

 

VOICE 2: 

 (DISTANT) 

Easy to be charitable when it you got his kind of money. 

Season of early foreclosures, he always says. Season that 

makes up for tolerating him the rest of the year. 

 

VOICES 1 AND 2: 



 (LAUGH HORRIBLY) 

 

SOUND: BABY CRIES. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 (WHISPER) 

 Oh no, oh no! I have to help Chance, but… 
 (A PAUSE) 

Take care of our own… another mouth to feed! Oh, she’d be 
so angry, so, so angry, she just said… 

 

VOICE 1: 

 Say, you hear that? 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 No time! Come here, you… Into my coat, that’s it… 
 

SOUND: CRYING MUFFLES, THEN STOPS. FOOTSTEPS. DOOR CREAKS. 

 

 Chance! Chance, come quickly! 

 

VOICE 2: 

 Hey, who’s that over by Parsons’s place? 
 

MARY ANNE: 

 (HOLLERING) 

 Chance! We have to go! 

 

SOUND: QUICK FOOTSTEPS. A GUNSHOT. 

 

VOICE 1: 

 (YELPS) 

 

VOICE 2: 

 What in the Sam Hill?! 

 

CHANCE: 

 Run, Mary Anne! 

 

VOICE 1: 

Dangit, I know her! It’s that dang Coyote from all the 
posters! 

 

VOICE 2: 

 Police! Po-leeeece! She’s got a gun, goddangit, a gun! 
 

SOUND: BELLS CHIMING, DISTANT. MARY ANNE AND CHANCE RUN. 



 

MARY ANNE AND CHANCE: 

 (HUFFING AND PUFFING) 

 

VILLAGERS: 

 (VOICES FADING)  

 I hear that damn woman’s worse! 
 

 Must be out on the plains! Don’t let em get away! 
 

SOUND: A BARN DOOR CLOSES. WIND MUFFLES.  

 

MARY ANNE: 

Ooh, Chance, do you think we’re really safe? 
 

CHANCE: 

 Safe as we’re gonna be. 
 

MARY ANNE: 

I’m glad you found this barn for us to hide in, but I just 
don’t understand why you can’t call Moonshine— 

 

CHANCE: 

 (SNAPPING) 

Cuz Moonshine is just what they’re lookin fOr, Mary Anne. 
They want us to ride out now. DoinG a fool thing like that 

is just how they’re gonna catch us. 
(PAUSE. SIGH.) 

Sorry I snapped, Miss. Tensions high anD suchlike. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 I understand.  

 

CHANCE: 

 (AFTER A PAUSE) 

 But… it was real exciting, weren’t it? 
 

MARY ANNE: 

 It… was. 
 

MARY ANNE AND CHANCE: 

 (GIGGLE) 

 

SOUND: BABY CRIES. 

 

CHANCE: 

 What in the world was that? 



 

MARY ANNE: 

 (PANIC) 

 Oh! Oh! It was! Uhh… Not! I mean, wasn’t! Anything, I mean! 
 

CHANCE: 

 No, shh, shh, shh, shh, shh. Listen. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 (MANIC) 

Shush?! Why would I shushh?! Uh… You can’t tell me to shush, 
you bandit, you cad, you mannerless uncouth unclear 

untoward un— un— 
(CRIES) 

 

CHANCE: 

 Miss Mary Anne? 

 

MARY ANNE: 

It was me! That noise, I was crying, Chance, because I was 

so scared, and it wasn’t anything else at all, it was just… 
I was just scared, Chance, scaaaaaaared-- 

(CRIES) 

 

CHANCE: 

Shh, shh, shh, shh, shh, now, Miss, shhhhh. It’s alright. 
I’m here. You’re safe. We made it. 
 

MARY ANNE: 

(SNIFFLING, THEN STOPS.)  

 Well, that does make me glad. 

 

CHANCE: 

 Good. Now come here for a— 
 

MARY ANNE: 

But my, it is chilly in here, isn’t it! Chance, do you 
think you could get that old horse blanket over there for 

me? 

 

CHANCE: 

 But… there’s one right here, Miss… 
 

MARY ANNE: 

 Yes, yes, but I want that one. 

 (PLEADING) 

 Pleeeeeease, Chance. 



 

CHANCE: 

 Well… alright, Miss Mary Anne. If you say so. 
 

SOUND: FOOTSTEPS. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 (QUIET MOAN) 

Now you listen here, young man. You will cooperate with me, 

do you understand? Chance has made it very clear that we’re 
only to look after ourselves; another mouth to feed… to 
impose on her like that…! 

 

SOUND: BABY COOS. 

 

Don’t you take that tone with me! Those big, precious black 
eyes will only get you so far! 

 

 And it’s very very far, isn’t it, you cute little— 
 

CHANCE: 

 (CALLING) 

 This the one you mean, Miss? 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 (GASP) 

 Yes! I mean, no! I mean— 
 

SOUND: BABY CRIES. 

 

CHANCE: 

 There’s that dang noise again… 
 

MARY ANNE: 

 (SOBS) 

 

CHANCE: 

 What in the world? Mary Anne, are you alright? 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 (BLUBBERING) 

I was just thinking about poor Moonshine, Chance! Out there, 

so cold, in all that snow! 

(SNIFFLING) 

Don’t you think… he needs a blanket, too? 
 

CHANCE: 



My, the spirit of giving has really gotten into you, hasn’t 
it. Giving Moonshine a blanket, giving me all this trouble… 

 

SOUND: BABY CRYING ESCALATES. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 (SOBS LOUDER) 

 

CHANCE: 

Oh, alright, alright! I’ll find another goddang blanket for 
that no-good horse of mine… 
 

SOUND: BABY CRYING STOPS. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 (WHISPER) 

See, child? That is precisely what I mean! How am I 

supposed to keep you a secret if you won’t cooperate? 
 

SOUND: BABY GIGGLES AND BURPS. 

 

 Well, that’s no help at all. 
 (PAUSE) 

It won’t be so bad. I’ll just keep you hidden for a while. 
There are so many children, Chance will never notice. I’ll 
just hide you in my coat until you’re old enough to hide on 
your own, that’s all. It shouldn’t be too hard to hide a 
child in your coat for… ten… years. 

 (PAUSE) 

 Oh, little boy. What am I going to do with you? 

 

CHANCE: 

 (VERY CLOSE) 

 Do with who, Miss? 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 (YELP) 

 

SOUND: BABY CRIES. 

 

CHANCE: 

 Well, who is this here? 

 

MARY ANNE: 

Nobody! Nobody at all! It’s it’s it’s it’s a ghost, a 
snowman, a snowbaby, a— 

 



CHANCE: 

Don’t sound like no snowbaby I ever met. What’s your name, 
little one? “Waaaaaaaah?” Never heard that one before. 
Chance Sequoyah. Pleasure. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

Oh, Chance… don’t be angry with me… I found him out in the 
snow, and I know you said we have to take care of our own, 

that we barely have enough to take care of our own, but— 
 

CHANCE: 

Shh, shh, shh, shh, shh, Mary Anne. It’s alright. I got 
nothing to be mad about. You didn’t do nothing wrong. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 But you said— 
 

CHANCE: 

Take care of our own, right. But tell me, Miss: you looked 

into this boy’s eyes yet? Really looked? 
 

MARY ANNE: 

 What? Chance, I don’t— 
 

CHANCE: 

Well, take a look, then. See here? That golden glint in the 

little feller’s eye? Like a little fleck of gold peeking 
outta the snow. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 I… suppose. 
 

CHANCE: 

Well. That’s got bandit written all over it. I reckon this 
little one is one of ours, Mary Anne; reckon he was from 

the day he was born. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 But… oh, Chance… I was so worried. 
 

CHANCE: 

 No reason to be worried, Miss. I love you. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 I love you too, Chance. 

(PAUSE) 

 How… how long have you known about him? 



 

CHANCE: 

Oh, from the second you pulled him outta the snow outside 

the Parsons place. I saw you through the window. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 You low-down no good…! 
 

CHANCE: 

 (LAUGHS) 

I would of told you, Mary Anne, but I thought you were 

keeping him a surprise. My own little Christmas present, 

all bundled up. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 That… that is what he is, isn’t he. 
 

CHANCE: 

 Reckon so. 

 

SOUND: BELLS. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 The alarms! Not the alarms again! 

 

CHANCE: 

Don’t think so. Think that might just be the time. Must be 
midnight by now. 

(BEAT) 

Merry Christmas, Mary Anne. 

 

MARY ANNE: 

 Merry Christmas, Chance Sequoyah. 

 

SOUND: THEY KISS. 

 

SOPHIE KANER:  
Merry Christmas, Mary Anne! starred Kate Jones as Mary Anne 

and Sophie Kaner as Chance Sequoyah.  
 

It was written by Kevin Vibert and directed and sound 

designed by Sophie Kaner.  
 

The Penumbra is created and produced by Sophie Kaner and 

Kevin Vibert. 
 
 



 

 

 

 

 


